
City of Bel Aire, Kansas 
 
STAFF REPORT 
 
DATE:   June 30, 2021 
TO:  Ty Lasher, City Manager 
FROM:  Anne Stephens, Public Works Director 
RE:  Woodlawn – 37th to 45th Utility Relocation Project, Change Order 2 
 
Proposal Focus: 
 
Our Mission 
 • Attractive growth and safe living – Encourage attractive neighborhoods and new 

developments.  
 

Our Values 
 • Working Together – Departments working together as one team.  Staff working with 

residents, HOA’s and neighborhoods.  Citizens working with each other. 

 
Current Situation: 
Water lines 2 – 4 were originally planned on being directional drilled (i.e. bored) under Woodlawn.  
After evaluation of site conditions with respect to existing utilities, the narrow corridor of public land 
to utilize and the ground water conditions, the ability to bore the water lines underneath Woodlawn 
was determined to have an unacceptable level of risk associated with it.  After consulting with the 
construction team, including the design engineer, construction engineer and contractor, City Staff 
directed the contractor to prepare a change order for closing Woodlawn and installing the three water 
line crossing via the open cut method. 
 

 



 
Goals: 

- To maintain the City in a safe manner that is consistent with City standards. 
 
Discussion: 
 
Change Order No. 2 includes $63,750.10 in deducts of quantities used for the directional drilling that 
will no longer be utilized, it includes an additional $92,825.00 for items related to open cutting the 
pipes across Woodlawn (removal of existing pavement, trenching, shoring, flushed and vibrated sand 
backfill, connection to existing water lines, removal of the existing water line and temporary asphalt 
pavement).  Traffic control is being provided for the complete closure of Woodlawn and the 
installation of detours around the work site for $23,250.00.  This equates to a net additional cost of 
$52,324.90.  The Contractor is also asking for an additional 30 working days to complete this work 
as the installation method of open cutting takes considerably longer than directional drilling. 
 
Dondlinger is planning on performing this work in two phases.  The first phase is the installation of 
waterlines 2 and 3 (Perryton and Odessa).  The second phase is the installation of waterline 4 at 
Danbury.  Splitting this work into two phases allows access at all times to Woodlawn Court, which is 
in the middle of the work.  The proposed traffic control plans are included as an attachment to the 
change order. 
 
There was discussion about deleting this work from the contract and adding it into the KDOT project, 
but we did not want to make any changes to the KDOT project at this point as we did not want to 
jeopardize the current bid date of September 22nd. 
 
Financials: 
All of the work considered in this change order directly benefits the City of Bel Aire and is being 
performed on Bel Aire owned infrastructure.  The additional costs associated with this change order 
will be included in the contract costs for the Woodlawn Utility Relocations and will be paid for with 
temporary note proceeds.  After three years, the temporary note will be refinanced with a GO Bond 
and the City’s Utility Funds will pay annual debt service payments over the next 20 years. 
 
 
Recommendation:  
Staff recommends that the City Council accept Change Order No. 2 for $52,324.90 and grant 
Dondlinger an additional 30 working days to complete this work. 
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